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HIGHGROVE
HAPPENINGS

On Jan. 31, 2018 two members of the 
Riverside Unified School District 
came to my house for a tour of the 
Highgrove area to discuss the need 
for a new school in Highgrove. They 
were Sergio San Martin, Assistant 
Superintendent of RUSD and 
Ana Gonzalez, RUSD Director of 
Planning and Development. Spring 
Mountain Ranch resident Jeff Girod 
also went to the school location 

with us and talked about the need 
for a new school.
The following day I called to see if I 
could show the Board of Education 
Vice President Dr. Angelov Farooq 
the same thing. Then on Feb.6, 2018 
Dr. Farroq came to my house and 
Jeff Girod and I showed him why a 
new school is needed in Highgrove. 
Dr. Farooq is also the Board member 
whose district includes Highgrove. 

That same evening on Feb. 6, 2018, 
we attended the Riverside Unified 
School District meeting to inform 
the other RUSD members that a 
new school is needed in the Spring 
Mountain Ranch area to accommo-
date this new growth.  There were 6 
people who supported a new school 
and 4 of us spoke at the podium un-
der public comments.
The map of the Spring Mountain 

Ranch development shows where a 
Proposed Elementary School may 
be located but the Riverside Unified 
School District does not own this 
property. 
Speakers at the School Board meet-
ing were encouraging RUSD to 
purchase this land or other close 
by property for a new school in 
Highgrove that may be a K to 8 
School.

Meeting for Spring Mountain Ranch and DR Horton residents!

INCOME FROM CSA 126 PARCEL FEES FY 2010 TO 2017

There will be a special meeting for 
all new Highgrove residents to re-
view the parcel fees being charged 
for the Extended Highgrove Sheriff 
deputy that was eliminated on Dec. 
30, 2009 that also included park and 
recreation. All new residents are 
encouraged to look at their prop-
erty tax bills and see if the amount 
charged for CSA 126 is $120.00. If it 
is more than that you may be paying 
too much for the extended deputy 
Sheriff we no longer have. There are

other Sheriff deputies who cur-
rently patrol all of Highgrove but 
the $120.00 per parcel fee was ap-
proved by Highgrove property own-
ers in 1992 for Highgrove’s own 
Deputy that was assigned exclusive-
ly to the east side of the freeway in 
Highgrove. That Deputy’s position 
was eliminated on Dec. 30, 2009 
but the old part of Highgrove is still 
paying an annual fee of $120.00 per 
parcel. We want to know how much 
our new residents in Highgrove’s 

SMR and DR Horton are paying!
Look at your tax bills across from 
CSA 126 and it should read $120.00.
The meeting will be hosted by yours 
truly, R. A. “Barney” Barnett, Editor 
of the Highgrove Happenings 
Newspaper at the Eagles Aerie on 
the east side of the I-215 freeway 
just south of the northbound Center 
St. exit. Mark your calendars be-
cause we would like to meet our 
new neighbors and welcome them 
to Highgrove. 

The meeting is open to all old and 
new residents who are paying the 
parcel assessment. Bring your tax 
bills to see if  you are paying the cor-
rect amount.

                                                                 

NEW SCHOOL NEEDED IN HIGHGROVE AREA 

Wednesday, March 14, 2018
7:00 PM

Riverside Eagles Aerie 997
466 East La Cadena Dr.

Highgrove, Ca.

The chart on page 12 is from 
Riverside County records and shows 
how much was collected. AFTER 
the Highgrove Sheriff Deputy was 

eliminated on Dec. 30, 2009.  This 
figure does not include the Fiscal 
Year 2017/2018. The money actual-
ly spent during this time period for 

Park and Recreation services and 
improvements should be deducted 
from these amounts.
The parcel tax was for only 2 

purposes. Prior to the 1997 elec-
tion the Riverside County Council’s 
“Impartial Analysis” states: “The tax 
will be retained Cont. on page 12 

Eagles Aerie advertisement on page 6
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Highgrove Community Center Hours:  Mon-Thur 8am-4pm; Fri 8am-2pm

Contact: (951) 241-7221
Highgrove Community Park Hours: Dawn to Dusk

THE NORTON YOUNGLOVE COMMUNITY CENTER
459 Center Street- Highgrove   web site: www.nycchighgrove.com

Family Service Association
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COMPLAINTS RECEIVED
ABOUT GRAFFITI AND

MARIJUANA DISPENSARIES
5 dispensaries have popped up in Highgrove recently! Here are some num-
bers to call to complain about graffiti and marijuana dispensaries:

GOING UP!
69 NEW HOMES BY DR HORTON 

GOING DOWN!
YUM YUM TORN DOWN

The Yum Yum Restaurant was a popular eating place for many years but 
has been closed for a long time.  The structure has been torn down and will 
be replaced with a Starbucks Coffee Shop. 
This is good news for some and not so good news for others!

NEW ROAD EXTENSIONS NEEDED TO
ACCOMMODATE HIGHGROVE GROWTH
The new homes in the existing developments have added and will continue 
to add more vehicles to our local roads. This is part of the expected results 
when water for orange groves becomes too expensive to make a profit and 
when the citrus property becomes more valuable due to the need for more 
housing. 
I have re-submitted a request to extend Michigan Ave. southward across 
the vacant field formerly known as Spring Brook Estates. This ½ mile ex-
tension would then permit a north south road all the way from Barton 
Road in Grand Terrace southward on Michigan like it does now and con-
tinue through the vacant Spring Brook Estates property, between the build-
ings on the south side and go all the way to Columbia Ave. in Riverside.

Two new Traffic Signals added
to Mt. Vernon Avenue
The new traffic signals at Mt. Vernon and Spring St. were acti-
vated on Jan 18, 2018 and       other ones were activated at Mt. 
Vernon and Center St. on Feb. 12, 2018 
and a new stop sign was placed on Spring 
St. at Prairie Dr. on Feb. 8, 2018. 
The 2 new signals are in addition to the 
new traffic signals at Mt. Vernon and 
Pigeon Pass Road and Mt. Vernon and 

Palmyrita Avenue. The only other traffic signal on the east side of the 
freeway in Highgrove is at the corner of Center St. and Iowa Avenue.

Riverside County
Supervisor John Tavaglione (951) 955 1020

Code Enforcement  Officer Villanueva (951) 955 2004   
Sheriff Dept. Lieutenant Morin (951) 955 2612

Property owner of one of the dispensaries  (909) 783 0649 ?

TO BE REPLACED WITH STARBUCKS

New homes being built at the base of Blue Mountain See page 8
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Bauman’s 
Building 
Supply

3199 Kansas Ave.
Riverside, CA 92507

Phone: (951) 686-5732
Fax: (951) 686-5740

Professional Nail Touch for:
Ladies & Gentlemen

909-370-1704

HOURS
Mon/Sat 9 am - 7 pm

Sunday CLOSED

22488 Barton Rd.
Suite 102

Grand Terrace, CA 

AMERICAN NAILS

$200 off
New set

of Gel Manicure

COMMERCIAL
REAL ESTATE

Joe Stewart Broker Owner
909.772.1212

Joe@StanceRealEstate.com
StanceRealEstate.com CALBRE

01788741

Three former long-time school mates and fellow Mi$er Car Club mem-
bers went to the Winternationals Drag races again in Pomona. 
Former Canyon Crest resident Tom Kauffman drove from Fairfield, 
California to Carson City, Nevada, where he picked up former Highgrove 
resident Ron McHenry and they came to my house in Highgrove on Feb. 
8, 2018.
It was my pleasure to host them for 3 days so we could get up Saturday 
morning and go to the Winternational Drag Races in Pomona on Feb. 
10, 2018.
This old photo was taken about 57 years ago when we used to race the 
Mi$ers Car Club Pontiac powered “B” gas dragster at Colton, Fontana, 
Lion’s drag Strip, and Pomona Drag Strip. This is what our Dragster 
looked like back in the early 60’s but I am ashamed to tell you how fast 
we went back then in the 1,320 foot ¼ mile but I think our best ET was 
10.20 seconds.

POMONA DRAG RACES 57 YEARS LATER!                

Driver “Fast” Jack Beckman (bottom photo) now drives a 330 MPH 
Funny Car, and was my instructor at the Frank Haley Drag Racing School 
in Pomona in 2001. At the Drags on Feb. 10th, I talked briefly with him 
and I always try to say hello to him when I go to the drags. Here he is 
folding his drag chute getting  ready to make another 330 MPH run! 

Today here is what Steve Torrance’s dragster looks like that goes over  
over 330 mph in 1,000 feet in less than 4 seconds.                   
The new Elapsed Time record is now 3.628 seconds set by Clay Millican.

Palmyrita Ave. in Highgrove had orange groves on both sides and no in-
tersections. At that time Tom owned a 1947 Ford like this one, Ron had a 
1940 Chevy, and I had my first car which was a 1948 Chevy. Drag racing 
at the track is the right place to race and certainly not on the street, even 
if there were orange groves on both sides. We were young and should not 
have done this even 60 years ago (we can talk about it now but we now 
say we are in “the older I get the faster I went“ club). 

       “Barney”
          2001
41 years after Colton

  Tom  in Mi$ers Dragster
          Colton 1960    
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Community 
Emergency 
Response  
Team 

 

 
HOW TO REGISTER: 

https://events.r20.constantcontact.co
m/register/eventReg?oeidk=a07eez3r
6c09aad7c70&oseq=&c=&ch= 

Call for more information: 

County of Riverside Emergency 
Management Department 
 
951-955-4700  

 
WHERE:  
Norton Younglove 
Community Center 
459 Center Street 
Highgrove, CA 92507 
 
DATE: 
March 9, 10 & 17, 2018 
 
TIME: 
Friday, March 9, 2018 
2:00pm-6:00pm 
Saturday, March 10, 2018 and 
Saturday, March 17, 2018 
9:00am-5:30pm 
(1/2 hr. lunch breaks) 

Training provided by: 
County of Riverside Emergency 
Management Department 

Building resilient communities 
 

CERT is about readiness, people helping people, rescuer safety, 
and doing the greatest good for the greatest number. CERT is a 
positive and realistic approach to emergency and disaster 
situations where citizens will be initially on their own and their 
actions can make a difference. Through training, citizens can 
manage utilities and put out small fires; treat the three killers by 
opening airways, controlling bleeding, and treating for shock; 
provide basic medical aid; search for and rescue victims safely; 
and organize themselves and spontaneous volunteers to be 
effective. 

CERT training is a commitment of 20 hours of training. There is no 
cost for the training. Only those who successfully complete the 
practical exercise with hands-on instruction in fire suppression, 
search and rescue, cribbing and medical will receive a certificate of 
completion. 

 

 WHEN:       March 9, 10 & 17, 2018 

Hands on training                                                        Fire suppression 
safety 

If you watched President Trump’s 
State of the Union address on 
Television, it was almost like a 
Stand Up/Sit Down comedy when 
Republicans stood up and clapped 
while Democrats remained in 
their seats. The divided audience 
was easy to tell what side was the 
Republican side and what side was 

the Democrats side. Every time the 
President would make a point the 
Republican side would stand up 
and applaud while the Democrats 
remained in their seats and did not 
clap. 
I wonder what would have hap-
pened if one of the Democrats 
momentarily forgot what he was 

supposed to do and stood up and 
clapped while his constituents re-
mained in their seats!
What would the penalty be for that? 
It is unfortunate that this political 
divide is so prevalent. The division 
is also prevalent by switching from 
CNN to Fox News because the 
opinions are like night and day on 

the same subjects. Maybe the Fox 
supporters should be required to 
give CNN equal viewing time and 
the CNN supporters should be re-
quired to watch Fox news for the 
same amount of time!
If you think that will ever happen, I 
have some ocean front property For 
Sale in Arizona!

909-824-0220
22400 Barton Rd. Suite 3 Grand Terrace, 

A Family Consignment Shop
Antiques, Clothes, Collectibles,
Furniture, Tools, Toys, Books

New 2 You 20% 
OFF

Your Shopping 
with items 
donated!

ROBERT L. JUNG
__________________D. D. S. _____________________

909-925-7770 / 783-0080        22400 Barton Rd. Suite 8, Grand Terrace

Family Dentistry * Cosmetic Dentistry * Laser Dentistry 
* Dental Implants * Conscious Sedation

Early morning and evening appointments available

Stand Up / Sit Down!
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Mr. Juan Perez                                                     
Assistant CEO/TLMA Director
4080 Lemon St.   14th floor
Riverside, Ca. 92502-1605

Dear Mr. Perez,

Recent information has been received that Grand Terrace is planning on 
developing 80 acres between Barton Road in Grand Terrace and Main St. 
in Highgrove. This location is along the east side of the I-215 freeway and 
residents on the Highgrove side of Main St. are concerned that this devel-
opment will create more large truck traffic onto Main St. when Taylor St. 
connects to Main St. on the Grand Terrace side. Riverside County needs to 
know what is planned that will affect Highgrove because we do not want 
more eastbound traffic on the Highgrove side.
Maybe all southbound traffic on Taylor St. at the intersection of Main St. 
and Taylor should have a sign “Right turn only” so traffic will be directed 
toward the freeway instead of through Highgrove.
I wrote an article about this subject in the Jan. 2018 issue of the Highgrove 
Happenings Newspaper on page 6 that can be seen by going to: www.high-
grovehappenings.net “Latest Issue”
I just wanted you and Riverside County to know that what happens in 
Grand Terrace may not necessarily stay in Grand Terrace!

Your input is requested.
Thank you,
“Barney”

RIVERSIDE EAGLES AERIE # 997

466 E. La Cadena Dr.  
Highgrove, CA
951-683-7770

NEW MEMBERS WELCOME!
Monday-Taco Night 6-7:30pm

Friday-Night Dinners
Sunday- Karaoke & Dinner

Entertainment (Call for details)

Full 
Bar

FUNDRAISER - City of  Hope
  March 17, 2018 at Noon

Corned Beef  and Cabbage 

WHY WAS THERE NO STATE OF 
RIVERSIDE COUNTY
ADDRESS IN 2017?

The State of the Union address was on 
Jan. 30, 2018 by President Trump.
The State of the State address was on Jan 
25, 2018 by Governor Brown.
The State of the City address was on 
Jan. 25, 2018 by Riverside Mayor Rusty 
Bailey.
But there was no State of Riverside 
County address this year by Supervisor 
Tavaglione.
On Nov. 11, 2017 a Press Enterprise 
article by Jeff Horseman reported that 
Supervisor Tavaglione will not have a 
State of Riverside County address due to 
financial challenges.
For some time now, we have known 
about the financial problems facing 
Riverside County and it is unfortunate 
that the good news accomplishments 
cannot be announced from the podi-
um at the Morongo Hotel like they have 
done in the past.
On a more local basis, financial ques-
tions have been submitted to Riverside 
County on behalf of the Highgrove prop-
erty owners who are still paying for their 
own Sheriff Deputy that was assigned 
exclusively to the east side of Highgrove 
but was eliminated 8 years ago!
The Highgrove property owners are enti-
tled to know where their CSA 126 funds 
are now, since they have been collected 
with our property taxes for the last 8 
years. No CSA 126 funds should have 
been given to the Sheriff Department 
after the Highgrove Deputy Sheriff ’s po-
sition was eliminated on Dec. 30, 2009. 
Is it possible that due to the Riverside 
County’s budget problems and the ris-
ing cost of Sheriff services that some of 
the money assigned specifically for the 

Extended Sheriff Deputy in Highgrove 
may have been diverted for other 
uses outside of Highgrove’s CSA 126 
boundaries?
It is unfortunate that Riverside County is 
having financial difficulties but that is no 
reason for Riverside County to continue 
to collect a special tax for an Extended 
Sheriff whose position was eliminated 8 
years ago. 
It is also important to know if Riverside 
County Administration gave the Sheriff ’s 
Department any of the Highgrove 
CSA 126 tax money after Highgrove’s 
“Extended Sheriff ” Deputy position was 
eliminated. The Special Tax should only 
have gone to actual park and recreation 
expenses that can be verified by county 
expense records. 
The special tax money that was collected 
after Dec. 30, 2009 should be refunded 
to the property owners with exception 
of the money that was actually spent for 
park and recreation during this period. 
The annual $120.00 parcel fee was only 
for two purposes: the Exclusive Sheriff 
Deputy, and Park and Recreation. If it 
was not used for these 2 specific pur-
poses, it was supposed to be “retained” 
in the CSA 126 fund as specified in the 
“Impartial Analysis” written by Riverside 
County Council just prior to the 1997 
ballot that approved the assessment.
A portion of the Impartial Analysis 
written by William C. Katzenstein, 
County Council, County of Riverside, in 
1997states:
“This tax will be retained in the CSA 126 
fund to be used only for purposes of con-
tinuing Extended Sheriff, and Park & 
Recreation services and improvements.”

Truck traffic on Main Street

R. A. “Barney” Barnett
Highgrove Happenings Newspaper

 (951) 683 4994
 highgrovenews@roadrunner.com

RIGHT
TURN
ONLY

E METZ CONSTRUCTION
REPAIR REMODEL NEW CONSTRUCTION

EDWARD METZ
LIC# 711769

METZEDWARD9@GMAIL.COM
Cell 323.251.1053

Home 951.684.3881

Mar. 17   Sept. 15
May 19   Nov. 17
July 21   Dec 15

2018 Schedule
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City of Grand Terrace install verti-
cal tubes to warn drivers to not turn 
too quickly or they will go over the 
curb where there is a difference in 
elevation between the entrance to 
the park and the parking spaces on 

JAMES JAURIGUE
Certified Master Technician

ACURA
HONDA
LEXUS
NISSAN
INFINITY

983 Center St.
Highgrove, CA 92507

951-781-7633

TOY TECH
Auto Repair

Specializing In Toyota

22737 Barton Rd., Suite 12, Grand Terrace, CA 92313
Your Local Dentist • Right Next to City Hall

909-825-3000
Dr. Lalisa Yaowarattana
•  USC Graduate
•  Member of ADA, CDA, Tri-county Dental Society
•  Member of American Academy of  Cosmetic Dentistry (AACD)
•  Serving the Inland Empire since 2004
•  International Dental Implant Association

Free Take-Home Teeth 
Whitening Kit

(custom trays plus gel)

or use as $50 Coupon
After Exam, X-Rays and Cleaning, in absence of perio disease. 
New PPO patients only. Must be presented at first visit.

Healthy Smiles for Happy Patients
Call our office today to schedule your first 
appointment. We look forward to earning

your trust with our care.
BARTON RD

WASHINGTON ST

PALM AVE

BARTON RD215

10

Monday: 9:00am - 6:00pm
Tuesday: 9:00am - 6:00pm
Wednesday: 10:00am - 7:00pm
Thursday: 10:00am - 7:00pm
Friday: 7:30am - 4:30pm
Saturday: 9:00am - 3:00pm

HOURS OF OPERATIONS:

We are open Saturdays for your convenience.

A Highgrove mother who had a 
brain tumor and a history of men-
tal illness has been charged in the 
murder of her 3 year-old daughter 
at their home on the west side of 
the I-215 freeway on Cannes St. in 
Highgrove.
Susan Marie Rank, 30 has been 
charged for the death of her daugh-
ter Zayla Rank on Jan. 26, 2018. Our 
condolences are extended to the 
family and relatives of this little girl.

Susan Rank’s mother, Lori Wood 
said she feels as if she lost her daugh-
ter and granddaughter on the same 
day! The family is heartbroken and 
believe that: “Mental illness took the 
life of our beautiful baby”. There was 
a candlelight vigil in Riverside on 
Tuesday Feb. 13, 2018 and the Press 
Enterprise reported that the group 
congregated outside the Riverside 
County Psychiatric Emergency 
room where Susan Rank had sought 

help in the weeks before her daugh-
ter’s death.
The mother pleaded not guilty and 
a court date appearance was set for 
March 16, 2018.
These are sad times for this 
Highgrove family and your dona-
tions are appreciated. Donations can 
be made by going on the internet 
and type in: gofundme.com
Zayla Tracylyns Family Needs 
Help.

While this vehicle was entering the 
Veterans park on Pico St. in Grand 
Terrace the driver turned into the 
parking lot but did not see the curb 
on the passenger side. The right 
front wheel went over the curb and 
a tow truck was called to pull the 
vehicle back over the curb. There 
was no damage to the vehicle and 
it did not block the entrance to the 
park. The driver was embarrassed 
but a local resident said this hap-
pens all of the time!
On the opposite side, the driver 
noticed that there were tire marks 
on the other curb on the left side 
entrance to the park and when this 
vehicle was towed back it was ev-
ident that this driver was not the 
first one to go over the curb on 
the right side entrance to the park 
because there were numerous tire 
marks in addition to the marks just 
made.
The driver has suggested that the 

Curb appeal requires tow truck

Highgrove Mother charged for murder in death of her daughter

each side. In addition to these 4 ft. 
marking tubes maybe this driver 
needs more training. If he needs 
more training he can be contact-
ed at the Highgrove Happenings 
Newspaper and ask for the driver 
who is known as “Barney”. 
Yes, I was the driver but maybe 
these vertical tubes will stop this 
from happening to other drivers.

Zayla Rank
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The motors in these funny cars are rebuilt after each run! “GET UR DONE” was a 4 engine sled puller on display in the pits.

Nitro powerd Harley Davidson motorcylces go 220 MPH and the 
rider has to wear a bullit proof vest in case the motor blows up.

My 57 Chevy never looked like this one that was on display but yet 
again I never had to raise my hood like this!

  Grand opening for new homes at base of Blue Mountain set for March 3, 2018
  Sunset Ridge and Canyon Pointe will add 69 new homes to Highgrove

Experience the life you’ve always desired in a
Community you and your family will be proud to call
Home.  Introducing Canyon Pointe and Sunset Ridge
at the Heights, two new communities’ in Riverside.

•	 1,860 – 2,844 Square feet
•	 Up to 5 Bedrooms & 3.5 Bathrooms
•	 1 & 2-Story Floorplans
•	 Priced from the Low $400,000’s
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Grand Terrace Smog

We accept Checks

20%
OFF

Big or Small we Smog ‘em All!

Initial Smog Test
* Must present coupon
before test for discount
*Valid w/coupon only

*Not valid with any other offers
12210 Michigan St. Grand Terrace

*Mon-Fri: 8:30am-5:00pm
*Sat: 8:30am - 1pm

909
824-7664

FAST FRIENDLY SERVICE
NO HIDDEN FEES

OVER 20 YEARS 
IN BUSINESS

Appointments & Walk-Ins Welcome

WE BUY SCRAP METAL

AmericanMetalRecycling.net

• Concrete Cleaning
• Store fronts
• Exterior Mobile homes
• Houses
• Graffiti removal
• Gum removal
• Heavy equipment
• Driveways
• Gas stations

JACATACservices@gmail.com          James Kincaid
A Exterior Multiple Surface Cleaning Company

CALL for FEBRUARY
SPECIALS

22320 Barton Road, Suite C, Grand Terrace, CA 92313

ORDER YOUR PARTY PLATTERS EARLY FOR THE HOLIDAYS

Phone: 909-783-6835
Fax: 909-783-6555 

(Call before you fax)

UNDER NEW OWNERSHIP
BILL & SANDRA SHAVER

22320 Barton Rd, Ste C, Grand Terrace, CA 92313  Phone: 909-783-6835 www.lapastaitalia.com

+

Order your Party Trays
Don’t Miss Out!

COMPLETE LANDSCAPING

• Sprinkler Install & Repair 
• Concrete-Color & Stamped
• Brick • Retaining Walls

• Drain Systems 
• Synthetic Grass
• Decorative Rock

Moreno’s Landscape Services
909-770-9135

WWW.MORENOLANDSCAPESERVICES.COM
EMail jmoreno394@yahoo.com

FREE
ESTIMATES

License #
1031940

12210 Michigan Ave. Ste. C
Grand Terrace, CA.
909-572-3550

12210 Michigan Ave. Suite I
Grand Terrace, CA.
909-963-8577

Code Enforcement
County of Riverside

Officer Vallanueva or
Officer Manny Acueto

Services for Complaints/ inquiries/
code enforcement matters

Mon-Fri 8:00 am- 5pm
951-955-2004

American Fracture
Book One by Roy McElroy
Operatives from the Republic 
of  Texas, West  America, and 
the United States, unite to avert 
world-wide retaliation.
America unite to avert a war.

On Sale NOW at
Amazon.com and other on-

line retailers.
Order your copy today!
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Bobbie Kay Forbes
(909) 783-8888

BobbieKayForbes@gmail.com
BRE #01004980

22365 Barton Rd Suite #204
Grand Terrace, CA 92313

393 W. La Cadena Dr, Suite #1
Highgrove, CA 92501

COMMUNICATIONS INNOVATIONS
2-Way Communication Specialists

Sales • Service • Rentals
Authorized Kennwood Sale & Service

(951)-784-5468
Fax (909)-784-2802

Gary Dent
Highgrove Resident

Government Actions and the Newspaper’s Role
Throughout our Natiuons history, governmental agencies have been required 
to alert citizens of certain government activities that may impact a local com-
munity, providing citizens with an opportunity to stay informed and take 
action when necessary. Newspapers have long partnered with government 
agencies by publishing public notices, enabling the government to be fully 
transparent and accountable to citizen taxpayers. Publishing public notices 
in newspapers informs a wide audience in a local community of a govern-
ment agency’s actions, reaching citizens that are passive information seekers. 
Publishing public notices through the local newspaper acts as an independent 
third party able to legally verify that the government agency has given the 
public notice.

Reprint from Press Enterprise also applies to Highgrove:

We want your comments!
Please send your comments about our articles to:

highgrovenews@roadrunner.com
Please include your name, where you live and 
limit your comments or article to 150 words

Thank you!
............................................................................

HIGHGROVE 
COMMUNITY MEETING

March 8, 2018
7:00 PM

at Norton Younglove
Community Center

459 Center St., Highgrove
All county members on both sides 

of freeway are invited 

IS YOUR SPOT TOO HOT?
WE’LL TEAR IT DOWN FOR THE GEAR!

We sell New & Used HYDROPONIC  Equipment
Lowest prices around!

We Pay Cash For Hydro Equipment
BUYING, SELLING, TRADING NEW

AND USED HYDRO EQUIPMENT
EMERGENCY TEAR DOWN

KNOWLEDGEABLE FARMING WITH RECORD
SETTING YIELDS **ASK ME HOW**

OG SPECIALIST

263 West La Cadena Dr. | Riverside, CA 92501
951.341.9223	 Mon - Sat 10am-6pm
Email:cheapesthydro@yahoo.com	 CheapestHydro.com

Washburn & Sons
Citrus Pest Control

807 Center Street
Riverside, Ca 92507

Located in the Community of Highgrove

951.683.2392
Fax 951.683.8424

WASHBURNANDSONS.COM

909.680.4971
2211 Hunts Lane Suite O

San Bernardino, CA 92408
info@threeringcreative.com THREERINGCREATIVE.COM

screen printing • design
offset printing • posters

stickers • band merch
digital & large format printing

vechicle wraps • signs
custom garments • team sport outfitters

organization fundraising
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M\ Re It@ Assornue 
�-?:..!.,V CA. BRE # 00458583

..... Phone: (951) 850-5508 
livearpl@gmail.com 
Fax: (951) 870-4129 

7191 Magnolia Ave., Riverside, CA 92504 

Tacos El Jr. #6

126 Iowa Ave., Highgrove 951-683-5921

Open Daily 9-9
Family Restaurant
Serving Breakfast, 

COCKTAILS
Margaritas, 

Piña Colada, Daiquiri, 
Wine

FREE
flea bath
1 per customer

  Advertise in the Highgrove Happenings!
Your employer is invited to advertise in the Highgrove Happenings 
Newspaper that is delivered free to all of the homes in Highgrove includ-
ing Spring Mountain Ranch. In addition, copies go to all of the business-
es in Grand Terrace, Colton and Riverside that advertise with us. They 
also go to the Mayor and City Council of Riverside, Riverside County 
Administration Offices, Grand Terrace Senior Center, library, and Civic 
Center, and Highgrove Library and NYCC Community Center. 
We have been bringing local news to our community for 23 years and 
our rates are low because we work out of our home. Business cards are 
only $30.00 per month and a 1/4 page is only $100.00.
Call (951) 683 4994  or go to:
www.highgrovehappenings@roadrunner.com
“Latest issues” to see issues back to July of 2008.

Vehicle Theft: • 800 Block of Center St.
	 • 90 block of Commercial Ave.
	 •Center St. x Stephens Ave.
Theft from Vehicle: • 100 block of Radford
	 • 400 Block of Highland
	 • 500 Block of Center
Residential Burglary:
	 • 1100 block of Spring St.
	 • 100 block of Iowa Ave. 
Carjacking:
	 • Center St. x Michagan Ave.
	 • E. Palmyrita x Woodwind

Riverside County Sheriffs Department
Jurupa Valley Station   7477 Mission Blvd.

Desk  951-955-2612       Cell  951-906-9695

CRIME STATS FOR HIGHGROVE 
FEBRUARY 2018  

Sheriff’s beat car 
951-776-1099  Ext. 5  

Remember Call 911
For an Emergency

Lieutenant 
John Morin

Homicide:
	 • 3400 block of Cannes Ave.
Grand Theft:
	 • 200 block of Bob White Ln.
	 • 3200 block of Kluk Ln.

FOR SALE 
Headers that fit 
a Small Block 

Chevrolet
$100.00

(951) 683 4994

FAKE NEWS CHALLENGE:
Sometimes the articles in the Highgrove Happenings Newspaper 
may seem too political but we are printing articles about what 
is actually happening to Highgrove and we have verification to 
prove that what we print is true! We print information that af-
fects Highgrove and documentation is available upon request. 
We will continue to print the truth and we welcome anyone who 
wants to challenge any statements in our paper. Go to our web 
site: www.highgrovehappenings.net  and click on “Latest issues” 
that go back to July of 2008.        

In Riverside 
County Call 

1-800-506-2555
to report

illegal polluting 
of storm drains.

Looking Forward to a Great 2018

Lieutenant John Morin came to 
Highgrove on Feb. 13, 2018 and

I gave him a tour of the Highgrove 
neighborhood.
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in the CSA fund to be used only for 
purposes of continuing Extended 
Sheriff, and Park & Recreation ser-
vices and improvements.”
If the CSA 126 funds were supposed 
to be used only for these 2 purposes 

and one of them was eliminated 8 
years ago, there should be a major 
portion of the 3 million dollars left 
in the Highgrove account because 
the only other purpose for this tax 
was for “Park & Recreation services 

and improvements”. There is only 
one five-acre Park in Highgrove and 
neither of the 2 baseball fields have 
overhead lighting.
Highgrove property owners want 
to know if the parcel funds were 

“retained” in the CSA 126 account 
or if any of the special assessment 
money was spent outside the east 
side of Highgrove’s CSA 126E 
boundaries for any other purposes!

Fiscal Year Total Parcels Assessed Total Collected
2010/2011 1,167 $248,141.79
2011/2012 1,166 $249,181.45
2012/2013 1,166 $266,444.84
2013/2014 1,167 $251,988.71
2014/2015 1,167 $316,417.46
2015/2016 1,403 $785,772.09
2016/2017 1,442 $945,212.25

$3,063,158.59Total

Continued from front page INCOME FROM CSA 126

The following figures are from Riverside County showing that over $3 million dollars was collected AFTER the Extended Highgrove Sheriff ’s 
position was eliminated but does not include the amount collected for the present Fiscal Year  from July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2018. 

1992 and 2009 CSA 126 minutes show breakdown and mis-use of parcel fee
Over 26 years ago on Feb. 12, 
1992  when the parcel assess-
ment was being considered, the 
CSA 126 minutes state that the
$7.96/month for extra police 
and $2.04 for park and recre-
ation  would be a county audit-
ing/accounting office procedure 
and was rounded off to $10.00 
per month because it made the 
accounting process simpler 
to assess through the County 
Assessor’s office.
But still, even over 26 years later 
this seems to have been forgot-
ten, because on Nov. 16, 2016  
Highgrove’s CSA 126 Municipal 
Advisory Council submitted 27 
questions to Riverside County 
before acquiring an attorney. The 
Highgrove MAC wanted to give 
the county a chance to answer 
questions before this became a 
legal issue.
Question # 25 was: “Was there 
ever a bookkeeping procedure 
put into place that seperated the 
two different purposes for this 
assessment?”
The county’s answer was:
“No, seperating the assess-
ment between the two purpos-
es would prevent administration 
from sucessfully providing both 
services”
Question # 22 was: “Will 
Riverside County refund the tax-
payer’s money that was collect-
ed after the Highgrove’s Sheriff 
position was eliminated, or will 
legal action be necessary?”

The county’s answer was:
“There was no money in the 
CSA fund when the designated 
sheriff was stopped. The as-
sessment collected after that 
time were kept in the CSA 126 
account until enough was built 
up to provide enhanced sher-
iff services. No refunds will be 
issued.”
Question # 14 was: “Why 
weren’t the voters notified prior 
to eliminating the designated 
Highgrove Sheriff?”
The county’s answer was:
“They were notified. On 
November 9, 2009 Bill Brown 
advised the Highgrove MAC that 
an agreement had been made 
with the Sheriff’s department 
to provide patrols in Highgrove 
without the use of CSA funds 
and that is why the designat-
ed sheriff was eliminated on 
12/30/2009”.
But notifying the Highgrove 
MAC is not the same as no-
tifying the property owners 
individually like was done 
when the ballots were mailed 
out by Riverside County 
Administration in 1992 and 
1997.
Then on Oct. 19, 2016 when 
Riversside County’s EDA, 
Suzanne Holland was asked 
about using CSA 126 funds 
for the patrols, her answer 
was:
“Yes the $35,000.does come out 
of CSA 126”.

Actually, $25,000 was taken 
out in FY 2015/2016 and an-
other $35,000 was taken out 
in FY 2016/2017 for a total of 
$60,000 that was taken out of 
our CSA 126 funds. 
The $60,000 is in addition to 
the property taxes that were 
already collected for this 
same purpose after the sheriff 
was eliminated. 
The actual wording in the min-
utes of the Highgrove MAC 
meeting on Nov. 9, 2009 are:
“Bill Brown, the Operations 
Manager for CSAs made

an announcement re-
garding Sheriff‘s service. 
Sr. Management of EDA, 
Supervisor Ashley and the 
Sheriff’s Office met to dis-
cuss the Sheriff’s service to 
Highgrove. An agreement was 
made to provide patrols to 
Highgrove. This agreement 
does not include the use of 
CSA funds for the patrols”.
(See $60,000 letter on page 13)

Are Consulting Firms breaking 
Riverside County?

In our October 2017 issue we 
ran an article on page 6 about 
Riverside County spending 
$40 million dollars to hire the 
Consulting Firm KPMG instead 
of spending money to protect 
emergency room patients and 
nurses. You may remember that 
the nurses in the hospital want-
ed more security and Supervisor 
Tavaglione was directly criticized 
in their article.
Then, in an article in the Press 
Enterprise recently on Feb. 21, 
2018, it states that the only hos-
pital run by Riverside County is 
projected to end the Fiscal Year 
on June 30, 2018 with a $15 mil-
lion dollar shortfall. It also states 
that $26 million dollars was 

spent to hire another Consulting 
Firm Huron Healthcare to help 
the hospital regain its financial 
footing.
Is it really worth it to spend $66 
million dollars for Consulting 
Firms to tell the county how to 
spend its money? Where is the 
savings?
Maybe I should start a one man 
Consulting Firm as a transporta-
tion expert that is willing to work 
for Riverside County for one dol-
lar a day! 
Then maybe the Riverside County 
Transportation Commission 
would save lots of money and 
Highgrove would finally get its 
Metrolink station!
(Don’t hold your breath!)

On Feb. 20, 2018, I 
hand-delivered another 
25 pages of information 
to the Grand Jury!...............................................................
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On Feb. 7, 2018 the framework of a new home under construction at the 
east end of Spring Mountain Ranch was burned to the ground. These pho-
tos show a stack of drywall that was burned and the damage was so signif-
icant that even the concrete was broken up and removed so construction 
can  start all over again. The incident is suspicious and under investigation.

Fire in Spring Mountain Ranch!

Walk starts at the corner of Palm Ave. & Honey Hill Dr. in Grand Terrace. 
You must begin your walk/hike no later than 10:45 am and we ask you to start down by 12:30 pm.
Friendly pets are allowed but must remain on a leash. Commemorative T-shirts available.

Please contribute to the Land Acquisition Fund for the Blue Mountain Wilderness Park. 
Devotion at the top of Blue Mountain at 9:30 am.

Please send your photos to: highgrovenews@roadrunner.com and
include your name so we can give you recognition for your photos.

Thank you, “Barney” 951-683-4994

ANNUAL WALK ON BLUE MOUNTAIN
Saturday March 3, 2018 at 8:00 am

A stack of damaged drywall remained but the structure was gone.

The foundation was broken up and a new foundation will be made..

Donating Platelets at
Blood Bank in San Bernardino
The LifeStream people always need more blood donated and they needed 
my blood type for a platelets donation so I made an appointment and went 
to San Bernardino. 
The assistant had a difficult time in extracting a good flow from my left arm 
so they tried my right arm that had a better flow. While the platelets were 
going through the machine to take what they needed and return my blood 
to me, they tested the blood from my left arm and said I could not donate 
platelets because I am required to have a count of 150 and mine was only 
144 so the donation was stopped. 
Blood donations are always needed at the San Bernardino LifeStream 
which is located at 384 W. Orange Show Road in San Bernardino. 
Give them a call at (909) 885 6503 and tell them “Barney” sent you!

Here is proof to show that 
$60,000.00 was taken out of 
Highgrove’s CSA 126 funds:
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You Can Quote Me 
 by Cynthia Williams, DC
“I cannot live without books.”  ~  
Thomas Jefferson
Libraries have been a life-long pas-
sion of mine.  No matter where I 
have lived, and I’ve moved a lot 
being an Air Force wife and a col-
lege student, I seek out the library.  
I worked for the Highgrove Branch 
Library as a freshman in college- I 
thought I had died and gone to 
heaven and I worked for the library 
at an Air Force base in Wyoming- I 
thought I had landed my dream job.  
I spent hundreds of hours studying 
in public, university, and medical 
school libraries in college and chi-
ropractic school and one of the first 
things I did when I graduated was 
to go to the public library and check 
out a big stack of fiction!  That day 
my eyes were bigger than my arms.  
Libraries have evolved in a spe-
cial and tremendous ways since I 
worked with the card catalogue in 
Highgrove.  The resources are end-
less and valuable; I can use my local 
library app on my iPad, browse and 
reserve books, place a hold on one, 
specify where I want to pick it up 
and will get an email when it’s wait-
ing for me.  If I want, I can check it 
out as an eBook or audio book and 
download it to my iPad.  I use the 
Kindle App on my iPad, my iPhone 
and my Mac computers.  I can be 
reading on my iPad and stop and 
pick it up again on my iPhone, never 

losing my place.  I can highlight and 
make notes.  Those notes and high-
lights will be available if I check the 
eBook out again.  It’s all amazing 
and so easy to do. The Highgrove 
Branch Library has the same kind 
of magic available to you! 
“The only thing that you absolutely 
have to know is the location of the 
library.”  ~ Albert Einstein
I was in town recently and made a 
point to visit the branch to see what 
they have to offer you in this new 
electronic era of library use. Louise 
Gutierrez, the branch manager, 
wasn’t in that day but I had a nice 
talk with Hannah, one of the em-
ployees and she got me up to speed 
on what’s available for you here in 
Highgrove.  By downloading the 
RCLS (Riverside County Library 
System) app from iTunes or Google 
Play you can start your e-Experi-
ence by checking out an eBook to 
read or an Audio book to listen to.  
Audio books are obviously ideal for 
those with vision impairments but 
others benefit as well.  Many people 
use the audiobooks in the car for 
commutes, to listen to while doing 
other activities and those who’s first 
language isn’t English can listen to 
books being read and get a boost 
on their learning as well as enjoy a 
book they might not otherwise be 
able to read.  
Besides the ability to go to the library 
website and reserve or download 
books, visiting the county library 

website will give you many more 
resources.  Visit www.rivlib.net and 
start browsing.  The library sched-
ule and holiday closure notices are 
there.  At the top of the web page 
you will see tabs for eServices; these 
are links to the State of California 
with quick information for busi-
ness, consumers, drivers, and edu-
cation, among the many topics.  The 
tab for eResources with lead you to 
Online Resources for Homework, 
ebooks, audio books, magazines, 
Veterans Resource Center and a 
link to the largest library in the 
world: the United States Library of 
Congress.  The sources there are 
multilayered and infinitely helpful.
I asked Hannah what is particu-
larly special about the Highgrove 
Branch Library.  She pointed out 
the convenience of it being close 
to homes and the school.  Many 
public libraries are located in city 
business areas and one has to make 
a trip, sometimes a lengthy trip, to 
get to them.  The Highgrove branch 
is a short walk or drive from your 
home.  Also there is Pre-school sto-
ry time twice a week: Wednesdays 
11:30 to 12:00 and Thursdays 3:30 
to 4:00.  There is an impressive sup-
ply of computers for patrons with 
the ability to print.  One long row is 
dedicated for children and the other 
long row for adults.  
I was curious about the little 
room for “Friends of the Library” 
Bookstore that was being used for 

storage.  Hannah explained that 
right now there is no one coordinat-
ing it.  It seems the “friends” needs 
more friends! This is traditionally a 
position that is filled with a commu-
nity volunteer and other volunteers 
to keep it running.  Money from 
the sale of used books and other 
materials is used to buy new books 
and materials for the branch.  This 
is your chance to step up and make 
a real difference.  The sale from the 
“friends” have greatly benefited the 
branch libraries where I live now.  It 
just takes a few people to choose to 
be involved.
Here’s something I had no idea 
about:  Per information from the 
Riverside County Library System: 
state law protects the contents of li-
brary patron records.  This includes 
sharing information about what is 
checked out with any one else, in-
cluding parents, spouses, or law 
enforcement (without a properly 
executed search warrant.). No one 
can find out what you are reading or 
viewing or may check out books on 
hold with your card without your 
consent or a court order.  If you 
wish someone to know what you 
have checked out or pick up library 
holds for you, you must provide a 
signed note specifically allowing 
that person to have access to your 
library records.
“A library outranks any other one 
thing a community can do to benefit 
its people.”  ~  Andrew Carnegie
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“This church has been serving the 
Highgrove community since 1890” 

HIGHGROVE UNITED
METHODIST CHURCH

Pastor Sunyoung Park 

Sunday Worship 
Starts @ 9:30am

Open DoorsOpen minds
Open hearts

Free Community Breakfast
March 31, 2018  9:00-10:00 am

HIGHGROVE
CHURCHES

10:00 am
11:00 am & 6:00 pm
  7:00 pm Wednesdays

Sunday School:
Church Service:
Bible Study:

Immanuel Baptist Temple
45 Michigan Ave., Highgrove    951-784-1100

Pastor John Pettit

Jose Crespo: Pastorial Coordinator
Parish Office 909-783-3811   Fax 909-783-4689

Christ the Redeemer Catholic Church
12745 Oriole Avenue at Pico Street, Grand Terrace, CA 92313

MASS SCHEDULE
Saturday Evening 5:00 PM	 Weekly Mon-Fri 8:00 AM
Sunday 8:00 AM & 10:00AM (English) 12PM: (Spanish) 

E-mail: christthereedemergt@sbdiocese.org

            Zion Assembly Church of God
                    Sundays 11:00 am
       Norton Younglove Community Center
        459 Center St. Highgrove, Ca. 92507

 Join us in learning the word of  
God from the scriptures of the Holy Bible. All are welcome!

                                   www.zacoghighgroveca.org     (Se Habla Español)
    For more information please call Pastor Pete Sarry at (951) 237 2337

Sundays
10am

Wednesdays
6:30pm

refugefellowship.org

1600 Chicago Ave. Suite R7 Riverside, 
CA 92507 Phone: (951) 680-0167

Grand View Baptist Church
Pastor Mat Pope

Service at 11:00am
(Across from the G.T. Senior Center)

For more info call 909-825-8224
22755 Vista Grande Way, Grand Terrace, CA 92313Sunday Service 10 AM

3483 Chicago Ave., Riverside 92507
(Parking in the rear of  building)

www.facebook.com/ROL.RescuingHearts

Nondenominational Church · Church of God · Christian Church

938 Center St.
Highgrove 92507



HIGHGROVE HAPPENINGS
A  BIG  THANK  YOU  TO  ALL  OUR  ADVERTISERS   

Please  Patronize Them: Without Their Support We Could Not  Bring You The Local News

 # 1  450 Iowa Ave., 
 Highgrove, CA • 951-686-5830

# 2  9961 Mission Blvd., 
Glen Avon, CA •  951-360-3977

ZORBA’S
OPEN 7 DAYS

Mon.-Sat. 7am. - 10- p.m.
Sun. 8 a.m. - 9 p.m.

Serving Highgrove 
Since 1981

2 LOCATIONS TO SERVE YOU

RESTAURANT

(951) 682 9000
ATM Machine Available

Open 24 hrs

“Dedicated to the improvement of our community 
through awareness and involvement in local issues”

Call:  	 (951) 683-4994
Cell:	 (951) 255-6645, (951) 255-6648 or 
E-mail: highgrovenews@roadrunner.com

HIGHGROVE HAPPENINGS
NEWSPAPER

Publishers & Co-Editors
Ardie Barnett

R.A. “Barney” Barnett

Composition
R. A.“Barney” Barnett

Debbie Corona

Web site: http://www.highgrovehappenings.net                                

Writers

R.A.“Barney” Barnett
Dr. Cynthia Williams

HOT LINE
For Articles 

or Advertising

(951) 683-4994

Chris’ Burgers
Craving Something New?
Come to Chris’ Burgers!

407 Iowa Ave., Highgrove, CA
(951) 781-8542

Serving Breakfast Specials, Lunch Specials, and Family Packs  at a GREAT Price. 
Now serving teriyaki plates & fried rice.

Open
Mon.-Sat. 8am-8pm 
Sun:10:00am-6pm

909-277-0277

YOUR FEEDBACK AND ARTICLES WANTED

Since
1992

We’re More Than 
Just Auto Parts

Carquest Auto Parts
795 Columbia, Ave.

Enter off Northgate St.

Riverside, CA 92507
9 5 1 - 6 8 4 - 0 2 4 2

Doug Inaba Manager

• Air, Fuel, Emission & Exhaust
• Accessories
• Body & Wipers
• Batteries
• Electrical and Wiring
• Brakes
• Steering & Suspension

• Cooling & Heating
• Electronics
• Engines & Ignition
• Tools, Fluids & Garage
• Transmissions & Drivetrain
• Top Replacement Parts

In-Store Services

N
O

R
TH

G
ATE

PALMYRITA AVE.

COLUMBIA AVE

PART STORE
ENTERANCE

180,000 Sq. ft parts 
warehouse

*Store services subject to change.
Contact us to confirm service availability.

•  Battery Recycling
•  Battery Installation
•  Battery Bench Testing

•  Loaner Tools
•  Wiper Blade Installation
•  Charging System Testing

N

Expires 3/31/18

HAPPY ST. PATRICK’S DAYSALE


